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any application to which they will en-
trust their health information; and 

(2) An overview of which types of or-
ganizations or individuals are and are 
not likely to be HIPAA covered enti-
ties, the oversight responsibilities of 
the Office for Civil Rights (OCR) and 
the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), 
and how to submit a complaint to: 

(i) The HHS Office for Civil Rights 
(OCR); and 

(ii) The Federal Trade Commission 
(FTC). 

(h) Applicability. (1) An MA organiza-
tion must comply with the require-
ments in paragraphs (a) through (e) 
and (g) of this section beginning Janu-
ary 1, 2021, and with the requirements 
in paragraph (f) beginning January 1, 
2022 with regard to data: 

(i) With a date of service on or after 
January 1, 2016; and 

(ii) That are maintained by the MA 
organization. 

(2) [Reserved] 

[85 FR 25632, May 1, 2020] 

§ 422.120 Access to published provider 
directory information. 

(a) An MA organization must imple-
ment and maintain a publicly acces-
sible, standards-based Application Pro-
gramming Interface (API) that is 
conformant with the technical require-
ments at § 422.119(c), excluding the se-
curity protocols related to user au-
thentication and authorization and any 
other protocols that restrict the avail-
ability of this information to par-
ticular persons or organizations, the 
documentation requirements at 
§ 422.119(d), and is accessible via a pub-
lic-facing digital endpoint on the MA 
organization’s website. 

(b) The API must provide a complete 
and accurate directory of— 

(1) The MA plan’s network of con-
tracted providers, including names, ad-
dresses, phone numbers, and special-
ties, updated no later than 30 calendar 
days after the MA organizations re-
ceives provider directory information 
or updates to provider directory infor-
mation; and 

(2) For an MA organization that of-
fers an MA–PD plan, the MA–PD’s 
pharmacy directory, including the 
pharmacy name, address, phone num-
ber, number of pharmacies in the net-

work, and mix (specifically the type of 
pharmacy, such as ‘‘retail pharmacy’’) 
updated no later than 30 calendar days 
after the MA organization receives 
pharmacy directory information or up-
dates to pharmacy directory informa-
tion. 

(c) This section is applicable begin-
ning January 1, 2021. 

[85 FR 25633, May 1, 2020] 

§ 422.128 Information on advance di-
rectives. 

(a) Each MA organization must main-
tain written policies and procedures 
that meet the requirements for ad-
vance directives, as set forth in subpart 
I of part 489 of this chapter. For pur-
poses of this part, advance directive has 
the meaning given the term in § 489.100 
of this chapter. 

(b) An MA organization must main-
tain written policies and procedures 
concerning advance directives with re-
spect to all adult individuals receiving 
medical care by or through the MA or-
ganization. 

(1) An MA organization must provide 
written information to those individ-
uals with respect to the following: 

(i) Their rights under the law of the 
State in which the organization fur-
nishes services (whether statutory or 
recognized by the courts of the State) 
to make decisions concerning their 
medical care, including the right to ac-
cept or refuse medical or surgical 
treatment and the right to formulate 
advance directives. Providers may con-
tract with other entities to furnish this 
information but remain legally respon-
sible for ensuring that the require-
ments of this section are met. The in-
formation must reflect changes in 
State law as soon as possible, but no 
later than 90 days after the effective 
date of the State law. 

(ii) The MA organization’s written 
policies respecting the implementation 
of those rights, including a clear and 
precise statement of limitation if the 
MA organization cannot implement an 
advance directive as a matter of con-
science. At a minimum, this statement 
must do the following: 

(A) Clarify any differences between 
institution-wide conscientious objec-
tions and those that may be raised by 
individual physicians. 
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(B) Identify the state legal authority 
permitting such objection. 

(C) Describe the range of medical 
conditions or procedures affected by 
the conscience objection. 

(D) Provide the information specified 
in paragraph (a)(1) of this section to 
each enrollee at the time of initial en-
rollment. If an enrollee is incapaci-
tated at the time of initial enrollment 
and is unable to receive information 
(due to the incapacitating condition or 
a mental disorder) or articulate wheth-
er or not he or she has executed an ad-
vance directive, the MA organization 
may give advance directive informa-
tion to the enrollee’s family or surro-
gate in the same manner that it issues 
other materials about policies and pro-
cedures to the family of the incapaci-
tated enrollee or to a surrogate or 
other concerned persons in accordance 
with State law. The MA organization is 
not relieved of its obligation to provide 
this information to the enrollee once 
he or she is no longer incapacitated or 
unable to receive such information. 
Follow-up procedures must be in place 
to ensure that the information is given 
to the individual directly at the appro-
priate time. 

(E) Document in a prominent part of 
the individual’s current medical record 
whether or not the individual has exe-
cuted an advance directive. 

(F) Not condition the provision of 
care or otherwise discriminate against 
an individual based on whether or not 
the individual has executed an advance 
directive. 

(G) Ensure compliance with require-
ments of State law (whether statutory 
or recognized by the courts of the 
State) regarding advance directives. 

(H) Provide for education of staff 
concerning its policies and procedures 
on advance directives. 

(I) Provide for community education 
regarding advance directives that may 
include material required in paragraph 
(a)(1)(i) of this section, either directly 
or in concert with other providers or 
entities. Separate community edu-
cation materials may be developed and 
used, at the discretion of the MA orga-
nization. The same written materials 
are not required for all settings, but 
the material should define what con-
stitutes an advance directive, empha-

sizing that an advance directive is de-
signed to enhance an incapacitated in-
dividual’s control over medical treat-
ment, and describe applicable State 
law concerning advance directives. An 
MA organization must be able to docu-
ment its community education efforts. 

(2) The MA organization— 

(i) Is not required to provide care 
that conflicts with an advance direc-
tive; and 

(ii) Is not required to implement an 
advance directive if, as a matter of 
conscience, the MA organization can-
not implement an advance directive 
and State law allows any health care 
provider or any agent of the provider 
to conscientiously object. 

(3) The MA organization must inform 
individuals that complaints concerning 
noncompliance with the advance direc-
tive requirements may be filed with 
the State survey and certification 
agency. 

§ 422.132 Protection against liability 
and loss of benefits. 

Enrollees of MA organizations are en-
titled to the protections specified in 
§ 422.504(g). 

[63 FR 35077, June 26, 1998, as amended at 70 
FR 52026, Sept. 1, 2005] 

§ 422.133 Return to home skilled nurs-
ing facility. 

(a) General rule. MA plans must pro-
vide coverage of posthospital extended 
care services to Medicare enrollees 
through a home skilled nursing facility 
if the enrollee elects to receive the cov-
erage through the home skilled nursing 
facility, and if the home skilled nurs-
ing facility either has a contract with 
the MA organization or agrees to ac-
cept substantially similar payment 
under the same terms and conditions 
that apply to similar skilled nursing 
facilities that contract with the MA or-
ganization. 

(b) Definitions. In this subpart, home 
skilled nursing facility means— 

(1) The skilled nursing facility in 
which the enrollee resided at the time 
of admission to the hospital preceding 
the receipt of posthospital extended 
care services; 

(2) A skilled nursing facility that is 
providing posthospital extended care 
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